The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, May 8, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin (arrived 7:10pm did not sit) and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat) and Linda Preysner (sat).   Absent were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, and Alternate Jill Coppola.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.  
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve the minutes of the April 17, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received approval from Messrs. Ladouceur, Mahoney, and Gentile and Mesdames Keith, Primeau, and Preysner.  Mrs. Harrop abstained.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4863
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit extension of temporary elementary public school use, 20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone   
App. #4864 
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Site Plan to permit extension for temporary elementary public school, 
20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone  
The public hearing for App. #4863 was continued to June 12, at the applicant’s request. 
App. #4864 was tabled to June 12, at the applicant’s request.

App. #4865   
Avon Waterville Road, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII. C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached sign and wall signs over 75 SF, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone
Present were Scott Milnamow, Raymour & Flanigan, and William Mottin, CIMA Network Signage (Montgomeryville, PA).  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s comments about the height of the proposed detached sign, Mr. Milnamow confirmed that the height of the proposed sign can be lowered to five (5) feet.
Mr. Ladouceur referenced Mr. Peck’s comments noting that two (2) detached signs are warranted, as the site has frontage on two roads (Waterville Road and West Main/Route 44) with the driveway/entrance on Waterville Road. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that the word “entrance” should be noted on the detached sign proposed to be located on Waterville Road, so it would function as a directional sign. 
Mr. Milnamow noted his understanding and agreement adding that channel letters (e.g. the word “entrance” for directional purposes) could be attached to the brick sign.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Milnamow explained that the detached sign proposed for Waterville Road would be illuminated but clarified that the suggested additional directional letters/wording (entrance) would not be illuminated.  He added that the light coming from the “Raymour & Flanigan” lettering above should hopefully illuminate the directional wording (entrance).  
Ms. Keith commented that the light may spread/cover the whole sign at night but added that she doesn’t think it would work during the day.

The sign guy Bill suggested that reflective white letters would work well to address the directional needs on the detached signs (“entrance”).  He noted that the detached sign proposed for Waterville Road sits back a bit from the road and there are trees that may block its view. 
Mr. Peck explained that the sign location can be modified but confirmed that all signs must be located outside of and behind the State right-of-way. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that while she understands signs S1, S2, and S4 she added that she thinks the proposed detached sign on West Main Street (S3) is redundant.  

Mr. Mahoney noted his agreement adding that a large wall sign is also proposed for the front of the building (on West Main Street).   He added that the detached sign on West Main would be blocked by traffic most of the time.
Mr. Milnamow noted that the entrance to the building is around the corner, on Waterville Road.
Mrs. Primeau noted her fear that if there’s a detached sign on West Main Street that people will think the entrance is there and cars will slow down.  
The sign guy commented that when coming from West Hartford down West Main Street the subject building doesn’t really become visible until you reach the traffic light at the bottom of the hill (Nod Road Waterville Road intersection).  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that possibly some wording (such as, “turn right at light”) could be added to the detached sign on West Main Street (S3) visible to traffic traveling eastbound and then once on Waterville Road motorists would see the second detached sign at the site entrance (S4).  He noted that directional signage wouldn’t help traffic traveling westbound on West Main Street.
Mr. Mahoney noted his agreement but commented that as soon as you hit the bridge you see the building. 
Mrs. Harrop commented that if she were traveling eastbound she would see the sign on the building and realize that there is no driveway on West Main Street and, as such, would turn right at the traffic light and then see the entrance.   She added that people should be given some credit for having some common sense adding that the problem will be for those heading westbound.
Mr. Milnamow indicated that the large wall sign on the front of the building (S1) is the most important for those traveling westbound while the detached sign (S3) is critical for those traveling eastbound.  The building sits very high relative to the road. 
Mrs. Primeau suggested eliminating the S2 wall sign because it’s not needed; motorists traveling east will see detached sign S3 and/or wall sign S1.  Four (4) signs is overkill. 
Mr. Mahoney noted his agreement. 

Mr. Milnamow explained that due to the uniqueness of the entrance to the subject building that four (4) signs are important to the store’s success. 

Ms. Preysner commented that signs S2 and S3 are redundant; the building is very large and hard to miss.  You don’t need four (4) signs.
Ms. Primeau reiterated that sign S2 could be eliminated as a compromise.  
Ms. Keith agreed noting that the detached sign (S3) would still be there.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Milnamow indicated that the detached sign S3 complies with the Regulations, adding that the second detached sign (S4) does not comply.
Mr. Peck explained that the Regulations allow one detached sign per parcel (maximum of 24 square feet in area and 5 feet high) adding that the applicant’s position is that due to the uniqueness of the access to the site that a second detached sign (on Waterville Road) is needed.  The main detached sign would be located on West Main Street.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the second detached sign on Waterville Road (S4) is necessary because there are several driveways on Waterville Road before you reach the subject site.  A sign in this location already existed prior to this application.  
In response to Ms. Preysner’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the proposed wall sign (S2) on the west elevation complies with the Regulations but noted that the proposed wall sign on the front of the building (S1, facing West Main Street) is larger than permitted under the Regulations, which is 100 square feet maximum.  He explained, however, that the former tenant (Boyles Furniture) had a sign in this location (S1) that was larger than allowed via the Regulations (132 square feet) but was approved by the Commission.   He further explained that the other consideration is the two 2) proposed detached signs, which meet the Regulations relative to size.  The Commission can decide, via its discretion relative to special exception criteria, whether the proposed sign on the front of the building (S1) is appropriate. 
Mr. Peck addressed the proposed wall sign on the front of the building (S1) for Raymour & Flanigan noting that the size is slightly larger (247 square feet) than the former Boyles Furniture wall sign (132 square feet) explaining that there may be reasons why this might be found defensible and acceptable to the Commission.   The subject site was approved under a new sustainability regulation (Increased Building Coverage, adopted in the fall of 2017) that allowed the building to be larger than it previously was; the building is now larger than it used to be.  The Commission can decide whether the proposed signage is proportional.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that both proposed signs S2 (wall sign west elevation) and S3 (detached sign on West Main Street) are new.
In response to Ms. Levin’s comments, Mr. Peck explained that plantings are required around the base of detached signs, lessening the sign’s impact.  The proposed detached signs are internally illuminated, no external light source is proposed. 
Mr. Gentile commented that the proposed detached signs would look similar to the detached sign located at Healthtrax, which has plantings around it.   Mr. Peck and 

Ms. Keith concurred.
In response to comments, Mr. Milnanow pointed out and clarified that while the proposed detached sign (S3, West Main Street) may appear larger than the proposed detached sign (S4, Waterville Road) from the drawings, he confirmed that both signs are the exact same size (24 square feet).  
Mr. Peck also pointed out that the drawings show the existing building and not the approved building addition.   The drawings also do not show the extensive landscaping that was required as part of the Commission’s recent approval for the expansion of the building on this site.  The additional landscaping will soften the entire site. 
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s comment, Mr. Milnamow explained that he will ensure that the placement of proposed sign S3 (West Main Street) will be placed on private property and not located in the State right-of-way.  
Ms. Keith noted that she doesn’t think proposed wall sign S2 (west elevation) is needed, given the other three (3) signs proposed.  
Ms. Preysner commented that either the wall sign S2 or the detached sign S3 is needed but not both.  Mr. Mahoney noted his agreement.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he is ok with keeping all four (4) proposed signs and added that because the building is so long and large that it would likely look odd without proposed wall sign S2 (west elevation).  The proposed wall sign (S1) fits well into the allocated space in front of the building.  
Mrs. Harrop commented that she really doesn’t have a problem with any of the proposed signs but noted that if one sign had to go it would be S2.  She noted that directional language (arrow) is needed on proposed detached sign S4 (Waterville Road).
Mr. Gentile commented that while there is no need for proposed wall sign S2 he doesn’t find it offensive and it blends in well.  He noted his agreement for some directional information on proposed detached S3 (West Main Street) for motorists traveling eastbound.

Mrs. Primeau commented that wall sign S2 can be eliminated because detached sign S3 does the same thing and put some directional information on detached sign S4.
Ms. Preysner commented that she’s ok with wall sign S1 adding that it looks proportional.  Wall sign S2 fulfills all needs for people traveling eastbound and also looks proportional adding that detached sign S3 is redundant.    She commented that if detached S3 is permitted the wording “next right” should be added to the sign for those traveling eastbound.   She also noted no problem with detached sign S4.
Mr. Mahoney commented that he is ok with detached sign S4 with the directional modifications agreed to but detached sign S3 can be eliminated.  The walls signs S1 and S2 are ok.
The public hearing for App. #4865 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
App. #4865   
Avon Waterville Road, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII. C.4.b.(2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached sign and wall signs over 75 SF, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4865 with the following stipulations:
1. The building wall sign on the west face of the building (shown as S2 on the application) is approved as proposed with a size maximum of 58.5 square feet.

2. The freestanding signs on Waterville Road and on West Main Street are approved with the following provisions:

a) The signs shall be a maximum of five (5) feet above established grade and a maximum of 24 square feet in area. However, these signs shall also include minimum appropriate directional signage, in accordance with Staff approval.

b) The signs shall have a properly designed base with foundation plantings, as required by regulation.

c) The signs shall be lit with appropriately sized (brightness) lighting using low energy LED light source, in accordance with the sustainability regulation applicable to this approval.

d) The signs shall contain an address number visible in accordance with direction from the Fire Marshal.

3.   The building wall sign on the West Main Street (north) side of the building is approved, as submitted, in light of the fact that the existing sign for the existing smaller building was slightly larger than typically permitted.  All energy and lighting (brightness) stipulations, as noted above, shall pertain to this sign as well. 
4.   A sign shall be created and placed near the entrance to Alsop Meadows Recreational Area; this sign shall be in place prior to the issuance of a C/O for this building. 
Mr. Gentile seconded the motion that received approval from Messrs. Ladouceur and Gentile, and Mesdames Harrop and Keith.  Voting in opposition of approval were Mesdames Primeau, Preysner, and Mr. Mahoney. 

OTHER BUSINESS
Status update of Village Center Plans 
Attorney Robert Meyers was present and reported that the pre-construction meeting was held this week and went very well.  The bike trail relocation project is scheduled to begin May 11 (tree clearing, etc) with an expected time period of 60 days for completion.   Application submissions for both wetlands and planning are still on target for May.  He explained that due to the timing of the meetings, a special meeting of the Inland Wetlands Commission (IWC) is proposed for sometime in June to help the timeline relative to meetings of the Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC), because PZC cannot act until IWC approvals are in place.   The application plan sets are close to 200 pages, as they include architecture, road profiles, sewers, etc.   He noted that meetings with the peer review consultants has gone well for both architecture and road design.  
Mr. Peck explained that the work to begin very soon behind Buildings 6 and 7 at the Town Hall relative to the bike trail relocation will be substantial.  He further explained that all work will be done in accordance with the approved plans adding that getting the bike trail out of the police driveway will be a great improvement.  
Ms. Keith reminded the Commission members that if they receive inquiries from residents and/or the public regarding this project to refer them to Mr. Peck.  The Commission is not supposed to discuss projects with the public.   
Mr. Peck explained that the earth material to come out when the berm (behind Buildings 6 and 7) comes out will go to either Sperry Park or the Public Works garage.  He confirmed that no material will be trucked down West Avon Road.    He added that a significant amount of review will take place with Town Staff once the plan sets for Phase One are received.  
In response to questions from Mr. Mahoney and Ms. Keith, Attorney Meyers explained that he doesn’t think that the process with Inland Wetlands is going to be difficult.  He noted that at the informal presentation before Inland Wetlands there were no red flags, adding that the proposed activities are not very significant.  He pointed out that currently the Town is moving earth material from Fisher Meadows to the former M.H. Rhodes site that has nothing to do with this project.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the plan set will have sections relating to architecture, sewers and other utilities, buildings, a new bridge, the park area, and roads; the expanded Phase One. 
Mr. Peck explained that his understanding is that the plan set is essentially three (3) basic categories; engineering plans, architecture, and landscape architecture.   
In response to questions from the Commission, Mr. Peck explained that once the plans are received they become public information.  He indicated that a link for access to the plans will be made available on the Town website.  The public is also welcome to come into the Planning Department to view hard copies of the plans. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that no one has asked for an executive summary as of yet.  He added that possibly Town Staff would prepare one but acknowledged that he doesn’t know. 
Mr. Peck confirmed that he emailed the design team earlier today asking for an executive summary.  
Ms. Keith suggested that some type of large enclosed sign box be posted on or near the corner of Bickford Drive showing what will be coming soon for the project.  
Mr. Meyers noted his understanding and that he would look into it.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that road details and traffic information may be part of Fuss & O’Neill’s (Vertucci) report rather than part of the aforementioned plan set.
Mr. Ladouceur suggested that FAQs be prepared and posted to help the public understand the project’s details and answer basic questions prior to the public hearing process.  
Mr. Meyers indicated that when approvals are in place information relative to tenants will most likely become available.   He added his opinion that a FAQs and Executive Summary are a good idea and might be better received and found more credible if prepared by Town Staff rather than the applicant.
Ms. Keith noted her agreement with Mr. Meyers supporting the need for FAQs and an Executive Summary adding that it is also important that the Commission have discussions so as to be on the same page during the public hearing process. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Meyers explained that they are awaiting the US Army Corps of Engineers.  The meetings with State DOT are going well; there are two steps and step one has been satisfied.   Representatives of Fuss & O’Neill have been meeting with Avon’s sewer personnel.
Mr. Peck explained that the State DOT will not act on anything until local approvals are in place (step 2).   He noted that it’s a lengthy process and could be six (6) to nine (9) months.  He confirmed that the State understands what the project entails.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the State is not going to make any significant change recommendations adding that if approvals are granted by the Town that we will see construction per the plans. 
Mrs. Primeau noted her agreement that providing easy to understand and follow information to the public up front, on the website, will help cut down on questions at the public hearing.

In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the Commission will be receiving information via a PowerPoint presentation that could also be made available to the public. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comments, Mr. Peck agreed that having a plan set available for the public at the Avon library is a good idea.  He explained that he always encourages the public to call the Planning Department so he can provide accurate factual information.  
There was no further discussion related to the Avon Center project.

Mr. Peck addressed a letter received by the Town Manager’s office from a resident who says that people cannot contact Town officials other than the Planning Department during the planning and zoning process.  Mr. Peck explained that this is not true – residents can contact and speak with the Town Engineer, the Police Chief, the Building, Official, the Fire Marshal, and the Health District but clarified that residents cannot speak with Commission members.  He stressed to the Commission the importance that they understand this.  He noted that the letter goes on to say that there is perception of a gag order while developers pursue their plans and if information cannot be obtained from the Planning Office that someone needs to be held accountable.  Mr. Peck explained that the law is very clear on this issue and stressed to the Commission that they need to make sure they don’t get caught in an awkward situation.  For example, discussing an application that is before the Commission with someone in a grocery store that could lead to a conflict of interest and possible disqualification of vote(s) changing the entire decision.  Mr. Peck concluded by noting the importance of transparency and the preservation of the process adding that he always does his best to treat everyone as fairly as possible while providing any and all available information.
Ms. Keith noted her understanding and agreement pointing out that opinions can also change during an application process such that it’s always best not to engage in conversations.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:30pm.

Linda Sadlon,

Planning and Community Development
